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February 4, 2010  @ 1:08 p.m.
ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

January 13, 2010
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, January 13, 2010.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 7:30 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, John Moody, Michael Hanlon, Richard Gladdys, David Cote, Dottie Gay, Christopher Merrill, Robert Nassau, Cornelius Bakker Patricia Whalen, and James Sweeney.
ABSENT
Two members of the Committee were absent: 

Larry Rubin and Michael Vernazzaro
AGENDA ITEMS 

Cash Management
Lynne Barrett Director of Finance presented information regarding investment income.  Ed Maccaferri, Treasurer/Collector also provided information and an overview of the town’s general cash accounts.  Mr. Maccaferri indicated there has been a dramatic decrease in the amount of interest earned in the current year versus the previous year.  He added, although the rates have been low, the Cash Manager has been able to constantly monitor the funds and move them on a daily basis for greater earnings potential.  Mr. Maccaferri introduced Dave Javaheri the Town’s Investment Advisor from Morgan Stanley. Mr. Javaheri stated the average maturity on the Town’s Trust Funds is 1.8 years, and he added that 56% are in FDIC Insured certificates of deposits and all deposits are within the $250,000 insurability limit.  In addition, he stated the General Stabilization Trust has an average maturity of 1.9 years.  Currently, there are different types of products being utilized that will allow interest increases should rates begin to go up. 

Mr. Driscoll inquired about the current balances in trust funds and the general stabilization trust.  Mr. Javaheri indicated the trust funds currently have approximately $18 to $20 million and the general stabilization fund currently has approximately $8.5 million. 
Internal Controls 
Lynne Barrett Director of Finance indicated that she has and is continuing to implement internal controls and procedures.   Mathew Muratore asked about controls being put into place regarding the theft of cash.  Ms. Barrett said she has asked departments to limit accepting cash however, she added, “I am hesitant to eliminate acceptance of cash altogether.”  Ms. Barrett said she requires turnovers be done on a daily basis and all turnovers require two signatures from the department.  In addition, upon turning cash into the collectors’ office there is a third signature required upon receipt of cash.  In addition, there are departments using cash registers and she is looking into providing cash registers to other areas where larger amounts of cash are being accepted. 

William Driscoll inquired about auditing of departments and having pre-numbered permits.  Ms. Barrett indicated most permits are pre-numbered and she is working towards having all departments using a pre-numbered document.  Mr. Driscoll also asked about credit cards being used by town employees.  Ms. Barrett indicated there are no town credit cards however there are some accounts at local vendors, which require purchase orders or some type of authorization before purchases are made.  The department head is made aware and authorizes any purchases; the employee returns with an itemized receipt, which is then checked by the department head based on their previous authorization and is again crosschecked to the monthly statement once it is received. 
Christopher Merrill indicated the Audit Committee is working with Ms. Barrett, has recently met with the Town Auditors and will be presenting a report to the Board of Selectmen. 
SPRING ANNUAL & SPECIAL TOWN MEETING WARRANT ARTICLES: 
STM - Article 7 -Local Acquisitions for Natural Diversity (Land) Grant
Liz Sullivan, Conservation Planner presented information to the Committee regarding a LAND Grant.  

Ms. Sullivan indicated the Town has received Local Acquisitions for Natural Diversity (LAND) grant from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts for $269,700.  The Town will use these funds as well as several other funding sources to purchase the “Herries” property.  The Herries property is a 36-acre parcel located at the convergence of Old Long Pond Road and Boot Pond Road.  Ms. Sullivan added that purchasing and permanently preserving this land would help to protect the quality and quantity of Plymouth’s Sole Source Aquifer.  The entire site falls within a mapped Priority Habitat for Rare and Endangered Species as depicted on the most recent map prepared by Natural Heritage.  In addition, the property is one of the last remaining large, privately owned, undeveloped parcels in the immediate area.  Furthermore, the property is located adjacent to the existing town owned Eel River Preserve complex, Russell Mill Preserve, and Town Forest conservation area, as well as a large Wildlands Trust land holding.  The acquisition of this parcel will create a larger assemblage of contiguous conservation land that connects Plymouth Center to the State Forest.  
Specifically, Ms. Sullivan stated this article requests Town Meeting to vote to raise and appropriate, transfer or borrow the sum of $465,000 to fund the acquisition of the parcel. The Commonwealth’s Local Acquisitions for Natural Diversity (LAND) Program grant program upon closing will reimburse the appropriated funds back to the Town.
Dottie Gay asked if the town seeks out such properties or do the property owners contact the town.  Ms. Sullivan indicated the property owner has been working with Community Preservation Committee for approximately three years regarding this property. 
James Sweeney moved to approve as amended by adding language “to include any purpose for such alternative energy generation and transmission purposes as the Board of Selectmen may approve.”
Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries unanimously.   

ATM – Article 12 -Town Promotion Fund 
Lee Hartmann Director of Planning & Development presented information to the Committee regarding Article 12 – Town Promotion Funds.  Mr. Hartmann stated the receipts collected through the 4% Hotel/Motel Tax have decreased by $53,601 from last year.  The Town, by a special act, places 45% of the total Hotel/Motel Tax into its Promotion Fund. The total FY11 funding to be approved for the Town Promotions budget is $258,000, which is $24,200 less than last year’s appropriation.  

The Visitor Services Board over sees expenditures from the Promotion Fund.  

This year’s fixed costs are $252,800 and include:

· Based on last years numbers we expect the Town Promotions contract to be around $138,500 
· Based on last years numbers we expect the Visitors Information Center contract on Water Street to be around $36,500

· Public Improvements at $25,800, which is 10% of the budget as required by the Home Rule Petition.

· Event Funding at $50,000

· Distinguished Visitors at $2,000

Funds that are not expended in the previous year are placed in the Set Aside account.  The account’s current balance is approximately $44,385. The majority of these funds can only be used for infrastructure improvements.  To expend the funds, the Visitor Services Board is working with Destination Plymouth on additional marketing efforts and the DPW on several infrastructure projects.

Paul Cripps Director of Destination Plymouth presented information regarding the marketing of the Town of Plymouth. Mr. Cripps said they reach out to AAA and have had success with club magazines as well and currently send out 125,000 brochures.   
Mathew Muratore moved to approve.

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries unanimously.   

ATM – Article 19 -Amend Zoning Bylaw, Sec. 205-56, Highway Commercial Section C&D.
Lee Hartmann Director of Planning & Development presented information to the Committee regarding Article 19.   Mr. Hartmann indicated at the 2009 Fall Town Meeting, Town Meeting approved Article 28 to rezone approximately 47 acres of land from Rural Residential (RR) to Highway Commercial (HC) and to add an exemption for properties under 5 acres in size. 

However, the final amendment language approved by the Planning Board, Board of Selectmen, and Advisory and Finance Committee was not included in the packet provided to Town Meeting.  In addition, with the assistance of Attorney Richard Serkey (Town Meeting Member) staff has prepared language that more clearly, details the criteria for allowed and special permit uses.

This amendment only seeks to correct the language of Zoning Bylaw approved in the Fall of 2009 to be consistent with intent of the Planning Board, Board of Selectmen, and Advisory and Finance Committee.

Mathew Muratore moved to approve.

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.   

ATM - Article 20 - Amend Zoning Bylaw, Sec. 205-56, Highway Commercial Section A&F
Marc Garrett Plymouth Planning Board presented information to the Committee regarding Article 20.  Mr. Garrett presented a brief history of the article indicating that in the Spring of 2000 Town Meeting approved an article, which created the Long Pond Road Highway Commercial Zoning District.  New and used automotive sales were included as permitted uses.  Six months later at the Fall 2000 Town Meeting, the Planning Board sponsored and Town Meeting approved the deletion of new and used automotive sales as a permitted use in the Highway Commercial Zoning District. Mr. Garrett said the Planning Board’s 2000 recommendation to Town Meeting stated that:

· “The amendment also removes automobile sales from being permitted in the Highway Commercial District.”

· “The removal of automobile sales from Highway Commercial will limit “car dealers” to other zoning districts such as Arterial Commercial.”

Further, Mr. Garrett added, the intent of this vote is to confirm and re-enforce Town Meeting’s 2000 position that new and used automobile sales are not an appropriate use to allow along the Long Pond Road corridor. Mr. Garrett said the bylaw was approved by town meeting and town meeting should be the venue that changes a bylaw and he indicated the information provided to the Zoning Board of Appeals was flawed.

Michael Hanlon asked if the language is clarified, what does this do to the petitioner and added, “You could argue that the Planning Board is trying to pass a bylaw after the fact”.  Mr. Garrett said the area is “gray” more information is necessary and the Planning Board is the “caretaker of the bylaw language”. 
William Driscoll stated based on the bylaw you can park, repair, and fuel cars you just cannot sell them.  Mr. Garrett said he agrees, but he did not create the bylaw the Planning Board is only the caretaker of the bylaws. 
Paul Luszcz said, I am astounded by the comments made tonight”.  Mr. Luszcz stated the legislation should be followed until it has been amended.   The language has specifically been struck from the bylaw in 2000 and the Planning Board is asking for clarification of the language, which will allow for a much clearer intent. 
John Moody moved to approve.

Linda Benezra, second.  
Discussion: 

Ms. Benezra encouraged the Committee to support the Article and said, “The Planning Board showed great courage regarding this matter”.  Mr. Moody added that he was also in support and added “I’m always in favor of clarification”.  Robert Nassau indicated that further study needs to be done regarding auto dealerships.  Mathew Muratore also indicated support of the article and added, “The bigger issue is the credibility of town meeting”. 

The motion carries unanimously.   

THE FINANCE COMMITTEE RECESSED AT 9:15 P.M.
THE FINANCE COMMITTEE RECONVENED AT 9:18 P.M.
ATM – Article 35 - Easements for Drainage Purposes, Platt 55, Lots 24,25,26,27 
Lee Hartmann Director of Planning & Development presented information regarding Article 35.  Mr. Hartmann indicated the property of the Plymouth Regional Economic Development Foundation is located on Hedges Pond Road and it is requested that a reciprocal easement be created on the Foundation's property and on the abutting Town-owned property. The current permits in place for development of the Foundation's property call for the installation of a causeway on the Foundation's property to retain all drainage on its property.
Mr. Hartmann stated that it is proposed that a reciprocal easement be created on the Foundation's property and the Town-owned property in order to eliminate the need for installation of a causeway. The reciprocal easement would avoid substantial disruption to approximately two acres of the Foundation's property, and would follow the natural drainage patterns already existing on the various properties. Moreover, it would control drainage on the Town's property and allow drainage from the Town's property onto the easement area on the Foundation's property.
Mathew Muratore moved to approve.

John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously.   

ATM - Article   2 - Reports of Boards and Committees/Annual Town Report
Mr. Driscoll explained this annual article to the Committee.  A Positive recommendation of this article allows various boards and committees to place their reports on file with the Town Clerk.  Most committee’s reports can be found in the “Annual Town Report.”

Mathew Muratore moved to approve.

Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries unanimously.   

Sub-Committee Budget Report Template
Pat Whalen asked if this template was cast in stone or is it simply a tool to provide guidance to sub-committees.  John Moody indicated the prior year budget and the proposed year budgets would be required however, the suggested questions are provided as a guide.  Ms. Whalen suggested that the prior year actual budget also be included.  Mr. Muratore asked that a final section be added titled “Other” to allow for comments.   Mr. Moody agreed and will update the budget report template.  

Approval of Meeting Minutes
· November 18, 2009

Linda Benezra moved to approve.

Muratore, second.  The motion carries. Robert Nassau and Cornelius Bakker abstained.

· December 16, 2009

Mathew Muratore moved to approve.

Linda Benezra, second.  The motion carries.   Robert Nassau, Cornelius Bakker William Driscoll, Patricia Whalen, and James Sweeney abstained.

ADJOURNMENT 



Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.




Mathew Muratore, second.  The motion for adjournment carries.  
The meeting adjourned at 9:40 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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